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HELD WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 13, 2013 AT 3:00 P.M.
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Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order. 

INVOCATION.

Mayor Festerman invited the Rev. Ralph Watkins, President of the Reidsville and Vicinity Ministerial Alliance, to provide the invocation. 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE.

The Council then led in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.
ANNOUNCEMENTS.

Mayor Festerman thanked everyone for the recognition of his 50 years of public service to the City.
PROCLAMATIONS:

RECOGNITION OF FEBRUARY AS BLACK HISTORY MONTH.

Mayor Festerman then presented the proclamation recognizing February as Black History Month in Reidsville to Rev. Watkins, who is the newly elected President of the Ministerial Alliance. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Rev. Watkins thanked the Council for the proclamation, noting that it is not taken lightly in the African-American community. He said the Ministerial Alliance would like to see the City continue to grow in unity, love and respect of each another. He said as President of the Ministerial Alliance he has pledged to work strongly to keep us together as one. He asked everyone to work with them as they go forward.
RECOGNITION OF WAYNE MOORE, 30-YEAR RETIREE OF THE REIDSVILLE POLICE DEPARTMENT.

Mayor Festerman called retired Park Ranger Wayne Moore forward. He described Moore as extremely dedicated to protecting the City’s water supply at Lake Reidsville, calling him the “number one guy at the lake” if there was any emergency there. The Mayor thanked him for his leadership there and wished him luck in his future endeavors. He noted that in the early 1980s, Moore left the department for about four years to go on the professional Putt Putt golf tour. Moore said he returned to police work because he needed some money. The Mayor also complimented Wayne’s wife, Sharon, has always been by his side and was his Number One supporter at home. He then read aloud the proclamation for Moore. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) The Mayor asked Chief Dennis to say a few words. The Police Chief said he hadn’t known Wayne that long but he said he is finding it very hard to fill the position and to find that right person, especially with the customer service that Wayne showed. He will be sorely missed, the Chief said.
Noting there was a large delegation from the Police Department in support of Moore, Mayor Festerman presented the retiree with his 30-year watch. Making no remarks, Moore shook hands with each of the Council members before sitting down.

APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA.
Mayor Festerman pulled the first Consent Agenda item, Approval of the January 9, 2013 minutes, to make a clarification. He distributed to Council members a copy of page 11 of the minutes, which changes two sentences (the second sentence in the second paragraph & the last sentence in the third paragraph) to clarify that the State requires backflow testing but it is the City that determined residential backflows would be tested every two years.
Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda with changes to the minutes as noted.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 -- APPROVAL OF THE JANUARY 9, 2013 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the January 9, 2013 regular meeting minutes with changes.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 -- APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION TO REQUEST STATE LOAN ASSISTANCE FOR IMPROVEMENTS TO THE CITY’S WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT.
With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the following Resolution, which allows the City to proceed with a loan application to the State for financing improvements to the City’s Wastewater Treatment Plant:
RESOLUTION BY GOVERNING BODY OF APPLICANT

WHEREAS,
The Federal Clean Water Act Amendments of 1987 and the North Carolina the Water Infrastructure Act of 2005 (NCGS 159G) have authorized the making of loans and grants to aid eligible units of government in financing the cost of construction of a Wastewater Treatment Plant upgrade, and

WHEREAS,
The City of Reidsville has need for and intends to update and improve the City’s Wastewater Treatment Plant, and

WHEREAS,
The City of Reidsville intends to request State loan assistance for the project,

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE:

That the City of Reidsville, the Applicant, will arrange financing for all remaining costs of the project, if approved for a State loan award.

That the Applicant will adopt and place into effect on or before completion of the project a schedule of fees and charges and other available funds which will provide adequate funds for proper operation, maintenance, and administration of the system and the repayment of all principal and interest on the debt.

That the governing body of the Applicant agrees to include in the loan agreement a provision authorizing the State Treasurer, upon failure of the City of Reidsville to make scheduled repayment of the loan, to withhold from the City of Reidsville any State funds that would otherwise be distributed to the local government unit in an amount sufficient to pay all sums then due and payable to the State as a repayment of the loan.

That the Applicant will provide for efficient operation and maintenance of the project on completion of construction thereof.

That Michael J. Pearce, City Manager, the Authorized Official, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized to execute and file an application on behalf of the Applicant with the State of North Carolina for a loan to aid in the construction of the project described above.

That the Authorized Official, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized and directed to furnish such information as the appropriate State agency may request in connection with such application or the project:  to make the assurances as contained above; and to execute such other documents as may be required in connection with the application.

That the Applicant has substantially complied or will substantially comply with all Federal, State, and local laws, rules, regulations, and ordinances applicable to the project and to Federal and State grants and loans pertaining thereto.

Adopted this the 13th day of February, 2013, at Reidsville, North Carolina.






/s/
James K. Festerman, Mayor, City of Reidsville

ATTEST:

/s/__________________________________________

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk
- End of Consent Agenda - 

PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF AN APPLICATION TO REZONE 221 GRAVES STREET FROM RESIDENTIAL-6 TO CONDITIONAL USE NEIGHBORHOOD BUSINESS AND THE ISSUANCE OF A CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT FOR A GRILL AND CONVENIENCE STORE. 
Prior to the staff report on this issue, notary public Bronwyn Burnette swore in the applicant, Bettie Brown; Donna Setliff, Community Development Manager; and Rod Connor.
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff said that the applicant is asking that 221 Graves Street be rezoned from Residential-6 to Conditional Use Neighborhood Business and a Conditional Use Permit (CUP) for both a grill and a convenience store be issued. The applicant has only proposed one condition, Setliff said, that the grill/store be open from 11:00 a.m. to 11:00 p.m. Monday through Saturday. She noted that the surrounding property is also R-6 and has single family dwellings on it, and the City’s Parks & Rec building and City Sign Shop are nearby. A grill has operated at this location for many years, Setliff said, as a non-conforming grandfathered use, meaning if it is closed for longer than six months, it would go back to a R-6 zoning. If approved, the property would continue to operate as a grill and would also be a convenience store. However, Setliff pointed out that adding the store increases the possibility of more traffic, both vehicular and pedestrian, and noise. There is no off-street parking for the property which is also a grandfathered issue, Setliff said.

Even if Council denies the request, the property can continue to operate as a grill as a nonconforming use, the Community Development Manager stated. Setliff said the rezoning of this parcel could be considered “spot zoning,” which the Courts have ruled as illegal. In cases of spot zoning, the Council must decide if the rezoning benefits the public, not just the applicant or property owner, she said. The Growth Management Section of the City’s Comprehensive Plan identifies this property as being in an Urban Growth Area, and a developmental consideration of this Growth Area is the lack of neighborhood retail services.
Setliff noted that the Conditional Use tool allows the property owner, applicant, Planning Board or Council to specify special conditions to help make the requested use suitable to the surrounding area. Since the applicant proposed the condition on hours, Setliff said she is interpreting this to mean the grill/store will be closed on Sundays. She said she added the two following conditions when it went before the Planning Board:

1.
The property shall conform to all requirements of the City of Reidsville Zoning Ordinance, North Carolina Building Code and North Carolina Fire Code.

2.
The grill and/or convenience store is permitted to be open from 11:00 am to 11:00 pm, Monday thru Saturday and closed on Sunday.

The Planning Board, after hearing from proponents and opponents to the rezoning and CUP, discussed two specific items: the hours of operation in a residential area and whether alcohol sales should be prohibited as a condition of the CUP. They also discussed the closeness of the houses and that there is no off-street parking, she said.
Setliff said the Planning Board then voted unanimously to recommend the rezoning of 221 Graves Street. On the Findings of Fact for the CUP, the board voted unanimously in favor of Findings #1, #2 and #4. For Finding #3, the Board voted six in favor and one against, she stated.

The Planning Board then voted on a motion recommending the CUP with lesser hours of operation and prohibiting alcohol sales, which died for lack of a second, Setliff said. Subsequently, the motion was made and passed 5-2 that the Planning Board favorably recommends the CUP with the following conditions:
1.
The property shall conform to all requirements of the City of Reidsville Zoning Ordinance, North Carolina Building Code and North Carolina Fire Code.

2.
The grill and/or convenience store is permitted to be open from 11:00 am to 9:00 pm, Monday thru Saturday and closed on Sunday.

Setliff said the property owner and applicant have verbally agreed to these conditions.
She then reminded the Council that consideration of this request was a three-step process: first, they must vote on the rezoning; secondly, they must consider the four Findings of Fact; and thirdly, they must vote on the uses and conditions of the Conditional Use Permit, which takes a majority vote.

Councilman Hairston asked if the Planning Board gave any reason why the store was not allowed to operate until 11 p.m.? Setliff said Planning Board members voiced concerns about how close the business were to other properties and felt that 11 p.m. was somewhat late. They felt 9 p.m. was a better time for the neighbors, she said. The property owner and applicant agreed.
Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:20 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor of the request? No one came forward. He asked if anyone wished to speak against the request?

Rod Connor of 163 Golf View Drive, Reidsville, came forward, identifying himself as the owner of the adjacent property. He indicated the distance from this business to the property he owns is no further than the distance from Council to the chamber door. Mr. Connor said Ms. Setliff had done a good job of presenting some of the things he would have said. He noted that Graves Street is very narrow and that he had wanted about a year ago to close Graves Street and make it a dead-end because it was being used as a cut-through. Cars are parked on both sides for most of the day. He said traffic on that road is already uncomfortable, especially given the amount of foot traffic that already goes through the neighborhood. He said he is concerned that with expanding what is not a great use of the site now will create more vehicular and foot traffic that will be detrimental to the residences, especially with the noise associated with customers coming and going even up until 9 p.m. Those buildings are just 30-40 feet apart, he estimated.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley asked if any of the neighbors had spoken to him of any concerns? Connor said, no, noting that one of the houses is unoccupied and the lady in the other one didn’t know this was coming. He said he didn’t ask them to come here because as the property owner, it was his responsibility to look out for their best interests.
Councilwoman Walker asked Mr. Connor how long he had owned his property. He said he had previously owned it about 5-6 years ago, but his current ownership had been since March 4, 2011.

Mayor Festerman asked Setliff again to address the issue of spot zoning. Setliff said that, in her professional opinion, it is spot zoning. If Council decides to rezone the property, they need to state some justification for it. She said Council needs to express a reason why they feel it is a benefit to the neighborhood and not just a benefit for the property owner. It is needed in that area, she said.
The public hearing was closed at 3:25 p.m.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said he was at the Planning Board meeting. One gentleman expressed concern about the beer sales and late night hours, he said. The grill has been established in this neighborhood well over 50 years, and it is there by virtue of being grandfathered. Graves is a very narrow street, he said. The Mayor Pro Tem said he has concerns about it being a convenience store and that this neighborhood had gotten along without it for this amount of time. He said he was hesitant to approve beer sales in that neighborhood, along with houses that close together, the late hours, traffic and car doors slamming. It is a residential neighborhood, he asserted. These are my concerns, he said.
Mayor Festerman said his concern is spot zoning and that we are going down a “slippery slope” when we do this although he acknowledged voting in favor of a spot zoning several months ago. However, it always gives him heartburn when he votes for one, he said. Mr. Connor talked about the closeness of the houses, and the Mayor said he went by there, thinking the houses were closer than they were. He spent many hours there when it was Frank’s Grill, he said. He added the houses were probably 25-30 feet apart which is still close when you’re talking about slamming doors, etc. The Mayor stressed his main concern is spot zoning.

Councilman Hairston made a motion to approve the rezoning at 221 Graves Street. 

The Mayor told Councilman Hairston he would have to say why.

Councilman Hairston said because it is a historical location and of value to the community. The motion was seconded by Councilman Gorham and passed in a 4-3 vote with Mayor Festerman, Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and Councilman Turner voting against and Councilmen Gorham, Hairston and Johnson and Councilwoman Walker voting for.
The Mayor noted that the motion passed 4-3 and started to go into the conditions when he was interrupted by the City Manager, who asked the City Attorney if this didn’t have to pass with a super majority on the first reading? City Attorney Bill McLeod Jr. agreed. 
Mayor Festerman thanked the Manager for the clarification. He explained to those in the audience that on the first reading, this motion would have to pass by a super majority and it just passed 4-3. He said it would be on the agenda for next month, at which time a simple majority would be enough to pass it. Since the public hearing has already been held, no advertisement or public hearing will be required, Pearce said.
No other action was taken.

CONSIDERATION OF STAFF PROPOSALS FOR A MOONLIGHT MADNESS YOUTH BASKETBALL PROGRAM AND A 2013 SUMMER CAMP PROGRAM. 
City Manager Pearce said he had asked Assistant City Manager Tom Wiggins to look into these two issues after receiving requests from Council members to have a Moonlight Madness basketball program and a summer camp. He asked Wiggins to develop a recommendation since funds had not been included in the budget this year for either program. Interest had been expressed in having these programs last year but it came after the budget had been approved, he noted. 
Moonlight Madness Basketball Program.

Wiggins came forward, noting he would be summarizing his memo. (A COPY OF THE MEMO DATED JANUARY 7, 2013 IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Mayor Festerman invited Rev. Watkins, who has been involved in the process, to come forward since he might wish to speak on the issue. Wiggins then continued, stating that staff was proposing an alternative in the summer months, which would include organized activities with supervision. He said this would be an organized 67-youth basketball league for youth ages 12-17 operating from 8-11 p.m. This would accommodate about 80 youths with up to 10 players on eight teams.  They are estimating the costs to be modest, up to $7,500 or more, which would include paying officials and part-time staff, selling concessions, etc. He said he and Nick Aceves talked with the Police Department about a month ago about partnering with them regarding security.
Wiggins gave a little history on the program, which was last done in the summer of 2007. They had partnered with the YMCA, and it was hosted by the Y, but interest waned in what was an open gym format. He said this program, beginning in June, would spill over into the next fiscal year, but staff would like the funding appropriated in this year’s budget to have the money upfront and know they can move forward with the program. However, he said they would be getting some sponsorships and donations from the community, which Rev. Watkins had spearheaded. Up to $1,600 has been pledged, he noted, but they can’t assume how much will be raised in donations. However, those donations once collected would go back into the budget to offset the costs, he said.
Councilman Gorham said not to forget about the situation that was discussed about possible funds from the Police Department.  City Manager Pearce said he could address that, adding that they did not mix funds between departments. He said he knew former Chief Hunt had talked about the police participating and being present in a positive way but there were no funds set aside in the Police Department.
Councilwoman Walker asked about the $600 listed for concessions, which she said she assumed went to buy the food in bulk. She asked once the concessions are sold, where does that money go back to, she asked. Wiggins said any monies from concessions would go back into the Parks & Rec line item to offset costs. Councilwoman Walker also noted that a 50 cent gate fee had been discussed. Wiggins said proceeds from any gate fees would also go back into the budget as well. Wiggins said there would be speakers as part of an organized activity at halftime or between ballgames on important topics like gang violence, etc. Wiggins said he felt this would be a strong component of the program. 
Rev. Watkins came forward. Mayor Festerman asked why he thought it was important to have this program? The Reverend said that former Police Chief Hunt had come to the Ministerial Alliance to talk about ways they could help stop the violence in the community. They brainstormed and came up with this program although Watkins said he didn’t know at the time that the program had been done in the past. He said he knew such a program had been very successful in larger cities, and he felt like it was time to try it here in Reidsville.  Several people then pushed him to go forward and said it was needed in our community, he continued, and several organizations had already said they would participate. However, the City was going through a transition with a new Parks & Rec supervisor and a new Police Chief being hired, Watkins said, He said he had hoped to get it started last year but now he was glad they didn’t because there were a lot of things he didn’t get done and had now been able to get done. In talking with the former supervisor, he thought it would only cost about $1,500-$1,600 but he didn’t realize referees cost so much. He said they have a type of children who want some structure in their life, and someone needs to minister to these young men and women. He listed several of the speakers, including former Parks & Recreation Director Harry Brown, who would speak on proper dress and attire; Guilio Dattero and Willie Hairston on crime prevention; Chief Hunt had offered a police officer to speak on gang violence; someone from Mental Health will talk on teen pregnancy, Jason Ross will come and speak on the law, etc. He said the programs were well put together and thought out and are needed in the community. He said he hoped this could be passed because it is needed in the community.
Councilman Gorham asked Rev. Watkins if he could clear up for him any promises that might have been made by the former Police Chief regarding finances or had he misunderstood? Rev. Watkins said he (the former police chief) said he may have some money in the Patrol division that Capt. Ellison was over but he could provide water and an officer if needed. The chief said he may have some funds but at that time, Rev. Watkins said they didn’t realize it would cost so much. He said he sat down with staff and they were able to cut $1,200 off the original price.
Mayor Festerman asked Watkins if he anticipated needing police officers at the games? Watkins said no, he felt they would have control, especially since they had limited participation to those under age 18. The Mayor agreed but said he hoped the Police Department would provide extra security to make parents feel more comfortable. Rev. Watkins agreed. Pearce said former Chief Hunt had indicated there would always be a police presence, perhaps not an officer standing there all the time but checking by. Rev. Watkins said he didn’t feel they needed an officer there the whole time. He said they have children with a different mindset than 5-10 years ago, and they respect the authority at the gym now.
Councilman Turner told Rev. Watkins he thinks this is a wonderful program, and he appreciated the Reverend sticking with it and pushing it forward. He said he thought the problem we have today is that there are not enough good activities for kids to participate in. Rev. Watkins also stressed that the program will include girls. He thanked the Council for hiring the new Rec Supervisor, who has really been pushing to get more girls involved. He said he likes what he sees going on in the Recreation Department.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley asked what the time period would be? Rev. Watkins said it will start a week after school ends and go up until the fourth of July week. They will take a break and then continue on, stopping a week before football practice starts. He said this will also help offset the price.
Councilwoman Walker asked the Reverend if the Council approves the program, it won’t stop him from soliciting money for it? Rev. Watkins said he will go back to those people who have pledged donations. He said the NAACP has said it will donate $500 and other organizations have pledged as well. He said he would be reminding folks of what they said. Mayor Festerman told the Reverend even if he falls short, the City will pay for the program because he said this gives a lot of “bang for the buck” and didn’t think we can do more to help youth than a program such as this.
It was decided both programs would be voted on in one motion.

Assistant City Manager Wiggins added that last week, the Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission had voted 5-0 that Council appropriate the funds this fiscal year.

Wiggins said Recreation Superintendent Nick Aceves would be presenting the summer camp proposal but before he did, he wanted to plant this seed. He said that adding more programs is great but it does cost more money with all these programs competing for the same budget dollars. In our future budgets, we may be asking for more funds so that we can do more, but in looking ahead, they will be looking at whether to keep offering a wide array of programming or narrowing the focus to target areas that will benefit the most, he said. He said these are all philosophical questions that don’t require an answer today
2013 Summer Camp Proposal.

Before beginning the camp proposal, Nick Aceves thanked Rev. Watkins for all the hard work he has done putting the basketball program together as well as Athletic Programs Supervisor Nicole Angerami for revitalizing our girls programs.
Aceves noted that in looking to fill the gap in services in the summer, there is the Teen Center and the Moonlight Basketball program, but he wanted to talk about the summer camp proposal. The program was revitalized in 2006 and was pretty successful, but a couple of years ago it was not funded by the City and local groups got together to fund the camp. This was done for a couple of years, but there were no monies raised last year, he said. There was some money left in the budget so staff did a reduced program at the Teen Center, going from six to two staff members and from 60 to 25 kids served. He said they would like to bring the full program back like it was two years ago.
Aceves reviewed the projected costs as outlined in the proposal memo. (A COPY OF THE PROPOSAL IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He said approximately $20,000 would cover staffing, transportation from Cambridge and Griggs parks out to Lake Reidsville where the program would be held. This would expose these kids to things they’ve never been able to do like fishing, disc golf, kayaking, arts and crafts, etc. He said they felt this would enrich the lives of these young people ages 10-15. He noted that the Teen Center covers ages 10-17 and the basketball program covers ages 12-17. The participants would receive lunch, mentoring, enrichment programs, etc. This program runs from 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. and some could then go to the Teen Center, which is open until 8 p.m. At 8 p.m., they could go to the Parks & Recreation gym as either a player or spectator of the Moonlight Madness Basketball program. The kids in the 12-17 range could possibly receive supervision from 10 a.m. to 11 p.m., he pointed out which would help those parents working two shift jobs.
Mayor Festerman asked if this is totally free? Aceves said yes, adding that when they get the child’s information, they also ask if there are any allergies to any food. The Recreation Superintendent said there are no fees to the children. The Mayor asked about lunch. Aceves said lunch would be provided as part of the program. He said in previous years, they had received 60 free lunches through a schools’ program but that had been cut out last year from the school system’s budget, and he had not heard if it would be available this year. He stressed this was a countywide program that had been offered and was not just for the summer camp program. He said if it was not available they would do simple lunches for the kids. The Mayor asked about transportation. Aceves said they are able to rent a 60-passenger bus for $1,200 to use during the program from a Greensboro private school, Noble Academy located on Horse Penn Creek Road. He added that they have benefitted from having part-time workers who have their CDLs so they don’t have to hire a person just to drive the bus.
City Manager Pearce distributed a Budget Ordinance Amendment. He explained that the Recreation Fund is different from the General Fund; however, he noted that the monies for these programs would come from the unallocated fund balance.

Wiggins added that the Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission also unanimously recommended approval of the appropriation for the Summer Camp proposal.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve these two very valuable programs and appropriate $27,000 for both programs from the Undesignated Fund Balance.
The Budget Ordinance Amendment as approved follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 8

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 13, 2012 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2012-2013; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds for Moonlight Madness Youth Basketball and Summer Camp programs;

     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 13, 2012 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 11-3991-0000, Appropriated Fund Balance, be increased by $27,000.00.

Section 2. That expense account number 11-6123-1261, Part-Time Salaries, be increased by $17,200.00; that expense account number 11-6123-1810, FICA, be increased by $1,100.00; that expense account number 11-6123-1860, Workers Comp, be increased by $500.00; that expense account number 11-6123-2606, Supplies, be increased by $5,200.00; that expense account number 11-6123-3112, Travel, be increased by $3,000.00.

This the 13th day of February, 2013.

                   /s/  _____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/ _____________________                                   
Angela G. Stadler, CMC

City Clerk

The Mayor congratulated Rev. Watkins for losing 147 pounds, which drew a round of applause from the audience.

CONSIDERATION OF BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:
City Manager Pearce distributed the ballots for the lone Commission appointment.
PUBLIC COMMENTS. 
Praising Leadership.

George O. Rucker of 508 Staples Street, Reidsville, came forward to discuss the ABC Board and the Planning Board on which he serves. He praised the leadership of Jodi Langel, ABC Store Manager, and Donna Setliff for her work with the Planning Board, both are “one of the best”. He thanked the City Manager for hiring Wiggins because he is a leader for Parks & Rec. He noted that Nick Aceves has learned a whole lot from Tom because Tom is a leader. Rucker said he is not afraid to get his sleeves dirty, and Nick is a good boy, too.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT. 
Spillway Report.

City Manager Pearce reported on the spillway project, which had been way ahead of schedule until the recent bad weather. He said it was about 95% complete. He added that they are having a difficult time keeping water out of the lake and are actively pumping the water out to meet the State-mandated four feet below the normal lake level requirement. He said the lake has seen seven inches of rain since the first of the year.
Mr. Kones’ Building.
The City Manager then informed Council members that Dav Gerrells has decided not to renew his lease for the Mr. Kones building in the old service station at the corner of Morehead and Scales streets. He said he would like to get the consensus of Council to send out a Request for Proposals (RFP) for the building, which is only about 200 square feet. He distributed the proposed RFP (A COPY OF THE REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)  He said he wanted to run it by Council first and make sure he was moving in the right direction. The proposals will come to Terresia Scoble, who will review the proposals and look at the business plans. They will have to show they can be a sustainable business. Pearce said he would later bring back a recommendation, hopefully, by the spring season.
Councilman Turner asked if the equipment was Dav’s or the City’s? Pearce said he thought the equipment belongs to Dav, although Dav has said he will leave the tables and benches out front. The Councilman said it looks like it would be a great retirement opportunity for somebody.
Councilman Gorham said the lease agreement should be looked at, including the amount charged. Pearce asked if the Councilman had concerns about the amount of lease and whether it should be more or less? Councilman Gorham said there was a little controversy last time he was on the board about the amount.
Pearce said if there were no objections, they would go forward. No objections were voiced.

Woodworking Shop Ribbon Cutting.

Pearce reminded Council members of the ribbon cutting at Rockingham Community College’s woodworking shop in downtown Reidsville on February 26. RCC has invited a lot of people, he said. He added that Dr. Helmick has informed him the classes are full to overflowing with a lot of interest in the woodworking program. He noted that RCC’s former woodworking program was nationally known.

ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.

City Clerk Angela Stadler reported that Angel L. Thurston of 1309 Pine Crest Avenue, Reidsville, was unanimously appointed to serve on the Reidsville Human Relations Commission. (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilwoman Walker – The Councilwoman informed the Council of a ribbon cutting at Advance Home Health Care in Wentworth on March 9. She said she didn’t have a time. The Councilwoman said she attended a Community Watch meeting last night at the Police Department. She urged those present if they haven’t seen their neighbors, especially the elderly, to please call and check on them. She also attended a birthday party for Charles Dickens last Thursday, who was 200 years old. She said the event was sponsored by the Human Relations Commission, the Rockingham County Public Library and the Friends of the Library. She also encouraged everyone to thank the young adults from the Opportunity Center who clean the sidewalks. Mayor Festerman asked her about the March 9th ribbon cutting date since that is on a Saturday. She said she would check on it.
Councilman Turner – The Councilman said he had attended the Main Street Conference in Salisbury, and they brought back ideas to use in Reidsville. Last week, the Reidsville Downtown Corporation held its annual retreat and while it was a late day, they reached some good conclusions, he said. The downtown is the “front porch” of a community, he noted. He also added that he had been approached by three people about the back flow valve requirements. He said he tried to make them understand this was a State requirement, but he also said he felt people should be able to be “grandfathered” in the system.
Councilman Johnson – No report.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – The Mayor Pro Tem said he was fortunate enough to attend the Chamber’s Annual Meeting with Councilwoman Walker and Councilman Turner. He noted that the speaker Mickey Foster told the story of Annie Penn Hospital, which is in the top 1% of all hospitals in the United States. Foster, who was also named the Chamber’s “Person of the Year,” gave an inspiring program, the Mayor Pro Tem said.
Mayor Festerman – The Mayor said he has also been “beaten up” about the backflow value situation. However, he said he has since discovered that Reidsville is easier than other cities. Greensboro is more restrictive, he noted, again stressing that these requirements are being imposed by the State of North Carolina.

The Mayor asked Danielle Battaglia of the Reidsville Review to introduce her guest. Danielle explained that Lacy Wells is a graduate of the Fashion Institute in London and is interning at the Review.
Councilman Hairston – The Councilman complimented all those who took part in putting on the Martin Luther King breakfast as well as the evening service at First Baptist Church. He said a good job was done by all.
Councilman Gorham – The Councilman said he had no report since Wiggins, Aceves and Rev. Watkins had already given it, but he noted that there will be other pressing issues the Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission will bring before Council in the near future. He echoed Councilman Turner’s comments that the City needs to do things to entice young people to come back here if Reidsville doesn’t want to become a bedroom community.
Mayor Festerman noted that Council will take a 10-minute recess before moving to the adjacent first-floor conference room to discuss the proposed senior center.

ADJOURN TO THE FIRST-FLOOR CONFERENCE ROOM TO REVIEW PRELIMINARY PLANS FOR THE PROPOSED SENIOR CENTER.
Before the discussion began, Mayor Festerman announced that Councilman Johnson had a conflict and had to leave the meeting.
City Manager Pearce made a few remarks before turning the presentation over to architect Tom Moreau and Assistant City Manager Tom Wiggins. Pearce quoted American architect Daniel H. Burnham: “Make no little plans; they have no magic to stir men’s blood. Make big plans, aim high in hope and work.” He said that he has always been proud that Reidsville aims high in all of the projects it undertakes. He said we have the opportunity to do something good out of bad. He encouraged Council to “aim high” on this project. He then asked Wiggins to introduce the Senior Center Steering Committee.
Wiggins talked about their excitement over this project although he acknowledged Council might experience “sticker shock.” He said they were going to introduce the plan, talk about possible partners in the project and how they can make this into a reality. Over the next few minutes, he distributed the following documents: a presentation outline, the Steering Committee roster and the Committee’s process schedule (THESE THREE DOCUMENTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He listed the Steering Committee members: Cindy Baynes, Lee Covington, Felissa Ferrell, Gretta Maxey, Tom Moreau, Ralph Watkins, Charlotte Williams, himself and Paul Kron, who as the facilitator provided a “neutral voice.” He noted that this project is tailored to senior/adult living issues. The Committee became official as of August 31, he said. He also recognized staff members Donna Setliff, Steve Moran, Billy Butler, Todd Long and others who put in time on the project as well. He also thanked the Salvation Army for providing temporary facilities for the Senior Center, adding that it would have been “very difficult” without them.
Wiggins noted that the Committee was under three marching orders: 1) Senior Center is the #1 priority; 2) Think “outside the box”; and 3) Consideration for Long Term. He cited statistics from the outline handout, pointing out that the State’s population 65 and older is expected to double in 20 years. We need to take into account future growth needs, he stressed.
The Assistant City Manager also pointed out that the Senior Center is age-based and can’t turn someone away because of location (whether they live in the City or not) because of all of the State and Federal grants it receives.
Mayor Festerman asked what charges do we charge? Wiggins said there is no membership fee. He did note that statewide some cities are looking at membership fees based on if you don’t live in the City.

Referencing the Steering Committee Process Schedule handout, Wiggins noted they visited three other facilities in Greensboro, Burlington and Yanceyville. They had about 5-6 meetings total and reviewed about 130 responses to their Senior Services survey, which asked the following: what are you interested in? What kind of design elements do you want in a senior center? What kind of programming? The whole process took from September of 2012 to January of 2013. Wiggins then turned the discussion over to architect Tom Moreau of TMA Architects based in Greensboro.
Moreau said the City of Reidsville has always been one of his favorite clients. He noted that first they defined the parameters of what the Senior Center is and where it’s going. Looking at the facility as a combination senior center and adult daycare, his firm evaluated the site and prepared preliminary plans/specs to provide a cost estimate. The architect stressed that at this stage, they are not trying to solve all problems and covering all design issues but once the Council approves the concept, go to the schematic design phase.
Moreau went through the process and explained how information was gathered. He said the facility was done in four basic categories: 1) active, which would include the gym, areas for dance classes, etc.; 2) social activity, such as card games, arts & crafts, etc.; 3) educational, such as computer literacy, counseling, financial, etc.; and 4) nutritional, which would include food services.
Moreau added that these are the concepts they came up for the facility: to have a warm and inviting feel and be more residential than commercial; use of natural light; a close relationship between the interior and exterior spaces with a flow from inside to outside; a building that is easy to use and navigate; multi-functional spaces that still don’t give up their top function; rooms of appropriate size, staying away from the use of big room dividers.
Moreau briefly discussed the site evaluation as well as site utility, noting that the land is very accessible to water and sewer, and soil consistency. He said the design of the building is prairie style. A short discussion was held on qualifying for LEED certification, and it was stressed that more information would have to be gathered and they would need to be further along in the process to determine if this was a possibility costwise.

The site is three acres, and the adult day care would be about 7,000 square feet, Moreau explained. While the site will work, he noted that there is not extra land at the site for future expansion. He showed the floor plans of the building which includes a canopied drop off that covers both entrances.

Mayor Festerman asked whether a receptionist would be needed. City Manager Pearce said a larger facility will require more personnel. Wiggins indicated a part-time person might be used. Moreau said it could be configured where instead of just a reception area, there could be an office and reception area. The Mayor asked about a room designated in case emergencies occur. Moreau said currently there is no space for that. 

The swimming pool area would be approximately 5,000 square feet or about half the size of an Olympic-sized pool and 3.5-4 feet deep. It would be used for water aerobics and rehab. The entire building would be about 30,000-31,000 square feet, including the adult day care. The site includes about 120 parking spaces. 
Councilman Turner said everything he has seen has been “absolutely fabulous,” but he questioned whether the Council had talked about an adult daycare and swimming pool. Pearce said no, but he noted that they had discussed the possibility of partnering with other organizations.
Assistant City Manager Wiggins said the parameters for them had been that the Senior Center was to be the number one focus. When they visited the Greensboro center, that facility had a pool. He noted that the idea was not to necessarily open it up to the public but to partner with someone like Annie Penn on it. He added that they were just showing Council “what’s possible.”  He said they were thinking big but you can always scale it back. Pearce said they had looked at partnering with other agencies or having space for other agencies in the facility. 

Moreau said they also looked at the advantages and disadvantages of having both the Senior Center and the adult daycare in one facility. They could share a communal kitchen. It would be a great advantage for both to be together and seniors could go to the adult daycare and provide arts and crafts, etc., he said. Councilman Turner agreed it was wonderful “if we can afford it.”
Mayor Festerman said he is always concerned about tornados and asked if this could be utilized as a shelter. Moreau said that had been discussed, but they would need storage for things like cots, etc.
Councilman Gorham said they had asked Wiggins to “think outside of the box” and to plan for down the road as our senior population continues to increase.

Pearce indicated some design elements could be bid out separately, but the question today is does the Council like the concept and the direction in which we’re going. He said they could incorporate the funding level into that as we go forward. 

Mayor Festerman said he would like to see some numbers on what it cost us to be LEED certified. Moreau said that could be done as the project progresses. Councilman Hairston said he likes the design. Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said he liked the angled roof. Councilwoman Walker said she liked the prairie style. She stressed to Moreau the need to utilize local suppliers/vendors whenever possible. Moreau said they would look at local sources first, and that LEED says to use local as well.

Looking at a timeline, Moreau said it would take about 6-7 months to do the design work and get it ready to be bid out, then allowing about two months for the bidding process and about 14 months for construction. He said it would about 24 months total if they hit the ground running.
In terms of cost, it will be about $5.145 million as designed so with site work, etc., it will be just shy of $6 million, Moreau said. Everything will be turnkey with the cost at $183-$184 per square foot. Wiggins said then there would be increasing operating costs. In the basement of the Recreation building which was about 9,000 square feet, the Senior Center required about $100,000 a year in staffing, including salaries and benefits. With a full center, there will be the need for additional staff, he stressed. Right now, there is one full-time position and three part-time. They estimate with the new center, they will need three full-time positions and five part-time. The average senior center has four full-time staff positions, he said. Costs would go up about 140% to $243,000, Wiggins noted, adding these costs would not jump up 140% in year one but would accrue over time.
Wiggins stated they had good conversations with Lee Covington of ADT and the possibility of a long-term lease agreement with that organization for the adult daycare center, which would reduce the debt service on the project. He said they had also met with Annie Penn officials about referring patients to the pool and fitness center if a pool is built. Councilman Turner noted that Annie Penn did not help pay for the community pool, but several Council members noted that there might be a different mindset there since Moses Cone took over the local hospital. Wiggins noted that the pool offers a different way to exercise and that portion could be fee based.
In a discussion of funding sources, Wiggins said he had been in preliminary discussions with officials with USDA which indicated the center might qualify for a 40-year 3.5% fixed loan after going through a pre-application process. The Reidsville Area Foundation is aware of the project as well. The NC Rural Center offers monies based on income levels. The North Carolina Parks & Recreation TF Grant might apply but would have to be community-based programming, not just for seniors. Unfortunately, the deadline for that grant was January 31st. They have discussed possibilities of Community Development Block Grants. Wiggins noted that it was a bit of “sticker shock” for Council members but there are grant opportunities available. Pearce said Rockingham County might also be asked to help with this since seniors are helped throughout the County. Reidsville is the only Senior Center in the County that provides the SHIPP program. Mayor Festerman questioned whether FEMA does anything on the front end. Pearce also mentioned Golden Leaf monies as a possibility.

The City Manager stressed the City has to be the first partner to go in on this, but in order for Wiggins and him to go forward, they need the Council’s help. This is an exciting project to sell, he said, because of what it will mean to this area. This is something that is “sellable,” he reiterated. However, to get these other agencies involved, the Council has to take the first step. Wiggins said we could be the first in the State to offer a senior center type of campus facility.
Mayor Festerman asked if we need to get someone to work on grant possibilities. Pearce indicated that would not be needed and the City has the resources here. However if the Council would like to give him the ability to hire someone for the project, Skip Green has been successful securing grants for other projects for the City, the City Manager said. Green works on a fee basis. Moreau noted that the LEED certification could also mean some grants but those are changing constantly so it would be good to get the help of someone who has worked with them.
Pearce said it has never been his intention to bring to City Council a request to fund that entire amount. He also stressed that a 40-year USDA loan at 3.5% fixed rate is clearly affordable and an agreement with ADT as a revenue source would help defray the mortgage costs. He noted that it still seems like a lot and that this is an ambitious project but there are ways to get it done and a major portion of this, maybe all of it, built. Councilman Gorham said he liked what the City Manager had to say.

 Mayor Festerman noted that Moreau has worked with the City on several projects, including the fire station and police station, and we have a long standing relationship with him. He thanked the committee for all of its hard work and to Cindy Baynes for keeping the center operating in the interim.
Pearce asked Council if they were ready to fund the design costs? Moreau said it would be $380,000 for the design phase. The Mayor said he was not comfortable doing that until they look at the book provided to them today. Pearce also noted that we may be able to pay ourselves back for these costs.

After more discussion, it was decided the Council would hold a special meeting in about two weeks.

Councilman Turner expressed that with the City already facing indebtedness with the spillway and water and sewer projects, the $5.1 million here “scares me to death in the twilight of my career.” Pearce reminded Council that these are separate funds. He acknowledged that it is scary and intimidating, but it’s a bold plan that will benefit us for years to come. Councilman Turner said he was just not much of a risk taker and liked to do things on a cash basis.

Councilwoman Walker then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Gorham and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to adjourn at approximately 5:45 p.m.
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